

#### **Sustainable Security Research Paper | August 2017**

# The case for integrating a Climate Security approach into the National Security Strategy

Oliver Scanlan

## **Executive Summary**

The argument that a changing climate poses a threat to national and global security is not new. Following a flurry of activity and research on the issue in 2007 - 2009, however, interest has waned. Although climate change is referenced repeatedly in the United Kingdom's (UK) National Security Strategy (NSS) and Strategic Defence and Security Review (SDSR), there is insufficient detail addressing the full range of security implications of a changing climate for stated Government strategic objectives. Generally, discussions of "climate security" tend to focus on its role as a "risk multiplier" in strategically important regions abroad and/or its physical effects on military infrastructure and tasking implications.

A more comprehensive treatment would include:

- **1.** The direct physical threat to the UK mainland and Overseas Territories:
  - Excess deaths and productivity losses from heatwaves;
  - Vulnerability to flooding and extreme weather events;
  - Drought and water deficits;
  - Risks to farmland and fisheries:
  - New pests and diseases.
- 2. The indirect threat to the UK mainland and Overseas Territories:

- Risks of food price spikes from a fragile global agricultural system;
- Similar vulnerabilities in trade and energy supply chains;
- Physical threat to overseas assets and UK international investment in general;
- Increasing costs to the UK insurance industry;
- Challenges to the insurance industry's ability to effectively manage risk in general.
- **3.** New and multiplying risks in strategically important regions of the world:
  - The "risk multiplier" effect of a changing climate on conflict is now supported by an emerging scientific consensus;
  - This risk is compounded by second order issues based on existing adaptation and mitigation policies, e.g. REDD and largescale land purchases in Global South;
  - It is further complicated by the increasing mobility of people, both in response to a changing climate and adaptation and mitigation policies;
  - Risks of increasing inter-state conflict, not necessarily violent stemming from climatic changes, e.g. The Arctic and river management in South and East Asia.

- **4.** An existential challenge to the global nuclear non-proliferation regime:
  - A nuclear renaissance is currently underway as Global South countries seek emission-free energy security;
  - The scale is vast, promising the spread of nuclear expertise, material and infrastructure across dozens of different regulatory regimes that poses severe challenges to nuclear material tracking, verification, monitoring and safety standards;
  - The acquisition of civilian nuclear programmes for avowedly peaceful purposes will introduce further diplomatic and strategic tensions into the international system.
- **5.** A major challenge to security priorities, planning and capabilities:
  - Increasing requirements for UK forces:
    - humanitarian and disaster relief operations at home and abroad:
    - evacuation of UK citizens in response to natural disasters and political instability;
    - peacekeeping operations in regions facing increasing instability and, potentially, "environmental enforcement":
  - Direct physical threat to strategic defence assets from extreme weather events and sea level rise.
- **6.** A significant challenge to UK allies and alliances, and the 'rules-based international order':

- Direct and indirect impacts of a changing climate, and mitigation and adaptation strategies will be felt by every country in the international system
- Cleavages during climate negotiations between Global North and South are replicated in institutions such as the UN Security Council, G20 and the Commonwealth
- As impacts increase in severity, the rules-based international order will face increasing strain, possibly to breaking point
- UK obligations to allies in responding to severe climate-induced impacts are unclear;
- Potential for emergence of "climate coercion" and "eco-terrorism".

#### Recommendations

With these threats, risks and challenges in mind, there is an urgent requirement that:

- A rigorous and comprehensive risk management exercise is undertaken across the UK Foreign Policy, International Development, Defence and Security architecture that responds adequately to them:
- 2. The results of this exercise inform the creation of a properly funded strategy to address these risks as an integral part of the National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review process.

## 1.) Introduction - Climate Security: the threat with no enemy

"When I first entered the field of climate change policy research, a little over two decades ago, I was warned by a former deputy administrator of the US Environmental Protection Agency that I was wasting my time because 'climate change will never be a major policy issue...the science is too uncertain, the impacts are too far in the future, and there is no readily identifiable villain."

 Steve Rayner, James Martin Professor of Science and Civilisation, University of Oxford, 2009<sup>1</sup>

The scientific consensus on climate change was largely settled when Prof Rayner wrote those words, and has since further solidified. The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change released its latest report in 2014 (AR5). The conclusions are clear:

"Human influence on the climate system is clear; the more we disrupt our climate the more we risk severe, pervasive and irreversible impacts.<sup>2</sup>"

Specific trends associated with the warming climate include a higher incidence of heat waves, heavy precipitation events and droughts (particularly in West Africa and the Mediterranean) and some likelihood of increases in tropical cyclone activity, and warming oceans <sup>3</sup>. Finally, the latest estimates from the IPCC are that sea levels will rise by between 28cm and 98cm by the end of the century<sup>4</sup>. Although these effects will be uneven across different regions, this is a global phenomenon that will impact every square inch of the planet's surface.

That such a trend has repercussions on national and global security might seem obvious, and the period 2007 – 2009 did see a high tempo of academic and policy debate on the subject, as well as political action.<sup>5</sup> Led by then United Nations Secretary General Ban Ki-moon <sup>6</sup> and UK Foreign Secretary Margaret Beckett<sup>7</sup>, the issue was debated for the first time at the UN Security Council, following UK lobbying.<sup>8</sup> Nick Mabey, Chief

Executive of the climate change think tank E3G, observed that 2007 was "the year that the security implications of climate change started to be taken seriously" and what once appeared radical had become the norm9.

Today, with few exceptions 10, this interest has dwindled in the UK. Discussion, debate and planning for climate security does not constitute "the norm". Climate security represents an abandoned consensus. The reasons are unclear; the bureaucratic silos that dominate climate change work and the resilient perception of the issue as a solely environmental concern are probably partially to blame. The fact that Climate Change still lacks a "readily identifiable villain" likely captures the real problem. The truism that it comprises a "non-traditional" security threat does not do justice to the problem. The complexity of the relationship between observed and projected changes in the Earth system on the one hand, and human systems, including states, international alliances, financial flows and energy and food supplies on the other, are simply illegible to the modern foreign policy toolkit.

These dynamics cannot be negotiated with, balanced, deterred or contained. Détente is impossible and sanctions inapplicable. They cannot be bombed, invaded, or otherwise neutralised; they have no networks that can be infiltrated, disrupted or arrested. And yet, a changing climate remains a challenge to global security an order of magnitude at least equal to that posed by international terrorism. For all the significance of the Paris Agreement and its stated target to maintain global temperature rises to no more than 1.5°C, even the full implementation of current commitments under the agreement would still lead to an estimated 2.7°C rise. "Even in this scenario the uncertain sensitivity of the climate to greenhouse gases mean there would remain at least a small chance of 4°C of more of warming by 210011".

The UK's National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review sets

out the Government three central objectives for UK security policy:

- Objective 1: "Protect our People", including the UK territory, citizens abroad and Overseas Territories<sup>12</sup>.
- Objective 2, "Project our global influence", includes a commitment to strategic alliances like NATO and partners in the EU and the Commonwealth. It also includes our ongoing commitment to a "rulesbased international order" including the UN, the G2O and the nuclear non-proliferation regime and the need to "build stability overseas" 13.
- Objective 3, "Promote our Prosperity", emphasises the importance of global trade and investment as well as emerging economies including China, India and Brazil to the UK's economic security<sup>14</sup>.

This paper will demonstrate how a changing climate poses severe challenges to the Government's ability to meet any of these objectives. As a corollary, until and unless a robust risk assessment is made and appropriate mechanisms and resources put in place to meet these challenges, the National Security Strategy is likely to fail, repeatedly, in the near and mid-term. To do this, it draws on the extensive literature that

has been produced on the subject, including the Government's own reports, scientific assessments from international and national statutory bodies and peer-reviewed articles published in scientific and security policy iournals.

The three most comprehensive sources are the UK Climate Change Risk Assessment's Report of 2017. the Evidence Government's Foresight Report of 2011, 15 and Nick Mabey's extensive treatment published by RUSI in 2008. This paper synthesises and updates the key findings, incorporating the latest policy and scientific contributions, and directly frames them in the context of currently stated UK Government security objectives. It includes the direct threats to the UK Mainland, often omitted in these discussions, as well as indirect and international impacts. attempts to move away from the dominant manner in which climate security continues to be framed, i.e. as a "risk multiplier" in regions of strategic importance, and as a challenge to defence planning infrastructure. These are crucial points, but only represent a partial picture of the ways a changing climate will affect the UK and global security in the coming decades

# 2.) The direct physical threat to the UK Mainland and Overseas Territories

The key source for the physical threat posed to the UK Mainland is the latest UK Climate Change Risk Assessment <sup>16</sup>, informed by a comprehensive evidence report compiled by the Committee on Climate Change (CCC). <sup>17</sup> This document deals comprehensively with the domestic risks, grouped into five key areas:

- Flood risks to communities, infrastructure and businesses: damages already average £1 billion a year <sup>18</sup> and these costs are set to increase. In extreme cases, the viability of entire communities will be affected <sup>19</sup>.
- The impact of high temperatures on health and productivity: 2000 people in the UK die every year from heat-related conditions and this is expected to rise by two-thirds by the 2020s.
- Rising temperatures will also hit productivity; high temperatures during the 2003 European heat wave are estimated to have reduced UK manufacturing output by £400 – 500 million<sup>20</sup>.
  - The Europe-wide toll for the 2003 heatwave was over 30,000 excess deaths and an estimated 13 billion euros in damages<sup>21</sup>.
- Water deficits: even conservative scenarios envisage severe deficits in the water supply in the future, potentially of an order of 5 – 16% of total water demand by 2050<sup>22</sup>.
- Risks to farmland and fisheries: under a high climate change scenario, the proportion of high quality arable land in England and Wales is projected to decrease from 38% to 9% by mid-century. "Crop production in areas of eastern England and Scotland could become unviable<sup>23</sup>". Ocean acidification and rising sea temperatures pose a major threat to the UK's fisheries.
- New pests and diseases: higher temperatures may lead to an invasion of the Asian tiger mosquito, a vector for

dengue fever and the Zika and Chikungunya viruses, as well as the further spread of Lyme disease across the UK. "Small changes in climactic conditions...may result in dramatic changes in parasitic nematodes in livestock.<sup>24</sup>"

Warmer winters are expected to result in a greater abundance of insect pests.

The CCC emphasises that "Even if global temperature increases are limited to 2°C or less, there are projected to be high magnitude impacts for the UK<sup>25</sup>".

Analysis addressing the impacts on the Overseas Territories is far more fragmented, with a plethora of government reports, including the 2012 White Paper, as well as evaluations from the consultancy IMC Worldwide. A distillation of this literature suggests the following general risks:

- The Overseas Territories are home to ecological systems identified by the IPCC as amongst the "most vulnerable" to Climate Change. They are also mainly small islands which increases their vulnerability further.<sup>26</sup> They are "virtually certain to experience the most severe impacts.<sup>27</sup>"
- Owing to "poorly developed infrastructure, and limited funds, human resources and skills, <sup>28</sup>" their capacity to mitigate and adapt to Climate Change is limited: they are not only among those territories most vulnerable to Climate Change, but also among the least well placed to manage its effects.
- Many of them are also highly dependent on tourism exports for their economic viability which is inextricably linked to the sustainable management of their environments<sup>29</sup>.
- A sample of territory-specific risks includes:

- St Helena: an ongoing decline in rainfall will increase water stress, undermining attempts to expand the tourist industry and, potentially "will have implications for the entire island and the viability of the population.30"
- The Falkland Islands: fishing constitutes half of the Falklands GDP and over a quarter of government revenue. This is threatened by changing climatic conditions; since the 1990s catches have fallen and revenues have halved<sup>31</sup>.
- Anguilla and the British Virgin Islands (BVI): high vulnerability to flooding and extreme weather events. In 1999 Anguilla was hit by Hurricane Lenny, resulting in flooding in the Capital and

other inland areas, with some hotels closing for a year<sup>32</sup>. BVI experienced 11 major flood events between 2003 and 2011, with damages ranging from \$10 to \$40 million<sup>33</sup>.

Anguilla, BVI, Turks and Caicos, and Bermuda: all of these islands are vulnerable to coral bleaching, where rising sea temperatures reduce coral reproduction and growth rates and increase mortality risk. Coral-based ecosystems are central livelihoods, local including fisheries and tourism: the exploitation of coral ecosystems comprises 12% of Bermuda's GDP34.

#### 3.) The indirect threat to UK Mainland and Overseas Territories

The CCC's latest report includes a welcome expansion of its focus to the non-domestic threats posed by a changing climate. Only the risks to international food production and trade make it into the UK Climate Risk Assessment's "top six" areas of concern<sup>35</sup>. The evidence report underlines how:

- The UK imports 40% of its food and this supply chain is subject to increasing shocks due to extreme weather events in food exporting areas around the world.
- Long term patterns of agricultural production are likely to shift, which requires adequate planning.
- This will be compounded by constraints to domestic agricultural production<sup>36</sup>.

In addition to this, the CCC's technical chapter 7, "International Dimensions", goes into considerably more depth 37. Chatham House's recent report on Chokepoints" makes important points about further likely constraints on commodity supply chains 38. Finally, a comprehensive treatment by PriceWaterhouseCoopers addresses the significant risks to UK trade and investment, including the insurance industry.

The **global food system** is fragile and subject to systemic risks arising from:

- The fact that all countries rely on trade with others to supply basic needs, while food production is concentrated in a few crucial nodal countries in the global system,<sup>39</sup> vulnerable to extreme weather events.
- The vulnerability of fourteen global "chokepoints", including maritime corridors (Suez Canal, Malacca Straits), key ports (Black Sea Ports) and inland transport hubs (Brazil's inland road network), <sup>40</sup> to extreme weather events, political unrest and interstate tensions poses significant threats to the food supply chain.

- "Several trade chokepoints...are....in regions where intra- or interstate tensions are escalating...the Suez Canal, the straits of Bab al-Mandab and Hormuz, the Turkish Straits, the Black Sea Ports and the Strait of Malacca.41"
- This is likely to be exacerbated by political decisions taken by food exporters that further reduce the availability of food during periods of price volatility.
- In 2007–2008, a period of high food price volatility, 25 developing countries out of a sample of 81 surveyed by the FAO banned exports or increased export taxes. "Export restrictions by major food producers led to strong destabilising effects on international markets, exacerbating volatility and leading to further price increases.<sup>42</sup>"
- In 2010, Russia was hit by its worst drought in a hundred years, affecting onequarter of its sown wheat fields <sup>43</sup>. In response, the government instituted a wheat export ban that lasted into 2011.

These vulnerabilities also extend to the energy supply chain and traded goods:

- In 2015 the UK imported 38% of its energy, of which:
  - 8.4% (natural gas) came from Qatar;
  - o 11.9% (oil) came from the OPEC countries;
  - o 2.8% (coal) came from Colombia;
  - o 10% (oil, coal, petroleum products) came from Russia<sup>44</sup>.
- With UK dependence on energy imports likely to increase into the mid-2020s, extreme weather events and political instability will pose threats to UK energy supplies, potentially reducing their availability and/or triggering price fluctuations<sup>45</sup>.
- Disruption caused by extreme weather events could lead to reduced availability of imports and price spikes across a number of commodities in a similar fashion to food

negatively impacting UK businesses, with clothing and apparel being the product group most at threat<sup>46</sup>.

UK **international investment**, and the **insurance industry** specifically, face major risks:

- In 2015, the UK held nearly £12 trillion of assets overseas<sup>47</sup>. Only a small proportion of these assets need be damaged or devalued for losses to be significant in absolute terms. PwC estimate that these losses are currently in the region of "tens of billions of dollars annually.<sup>48</sup>"
- The Economist Intelligence Unit estimates climate change induced losses to the global stock of manageable assets of \$4.2 trillion by the year 2100, roughly equivalent to the GDP of Japan. In 5°C and 6°C scenarios, projected losses increase to \$7 and \$13.8 trillion respectively, <sup>49</sup> this in a conservative scenario.
- The UK Insurance Industry, the third largest in the world and the largest in Europe, manages £1.3 trillion of investments, and has significant exposure to these risks<sup>50</sup>.

The industry is highly exposed to claims arising from natural disasters occurring overseas.

- 2011 is the costliest year on record, with \$370 billion total economic losses and \$116 billion<sup>51</sup> insured losses respectively.
- In 2011 Lloyds of London reported \$2.2 billion losses for the Thailand floods alone.
- 2016's \$175 billion total and \$54 billion insured losses still represent a four year high<sup>52</sup>as well as a continuation of a steady trend of higher annual losses from such events.
- Lloyds' total losses in 2016 were \$2.7 billion, the fifth highest since 2000 and above average, mainly attributable to Hurricane Matthew in the US and the Fort McMurray Wildfire in Canada<sup>53</sup>. The latter

constituted the highest insured losses ever recorded in Canada and the second costliest wildfire on record<sup>54</sup>.

The industry is also facing an existential challenge in that the increasing costs of larger and more numerous claims is rendering it incapable of fulfilling its systemic function as "society's risk manager.55"

- This is encapsulated in the emergence of an annual "protection gap" of \$100 billion per annum, up from \$23 billion in the 1980s where the scale of losses has quintupled over the same time period<sup>56</sup>.
- As this protection gap increases, the result will be to leave "individuals, firms and, 'the insurer of last resort,' governments" bearing the economic losses from natural catastrophes.
- This will particularly impact already economically marginalised populations, and developing economies where insurance penetration is still only partial<sup>57</sup>.

There is scant specific information on how these indirect risks relate to the Overseas Territories. By inference they are, if anything, even more vulnerable, being "acutely vulnerable to shifts in the global economy, regulatory regimes and commodity prices<sup>58</sup>" and reliant on imports of fossil fuels for their energy security. <sup>59</sup> Many of the territories import much of their food, as well as luxury goods for the hotels supporting the tourist trade.

A singular challenge emerging from the Overseas Territories, however, comprises the **environmental-diplomatic liabilities** associated with their idiosyncratic form of governance combined with the challenges of sustainable development, as highlighted by the Environmental Audit Committee's 2014 inquiry into the Overseas Territories. Specifically:

 The Overseas Territories contain 90% of the biodiversity "found within the UK and Overseas Territories combined.<sup>60</sup>"

- This formulation has been criticised by the Environmental Audit Committee as obscuring the UK's legal responsibilities as the Sovereign Power, and that "90% of the biodiversity for which the UK is responsible" would be more accurate61.
- The UK signed the UN Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD) in 1992 and ratified it in 1994, yet there is a lack of clarity concerning how and even if this applies to the Overseas Territories.
  - By 2014, "no UKOT completed the necessary preparations to join the CBD,<sup>62</sup>" and the Convention had been nominally extended to only four Overseas Territories<sup>63</sup>.
  - The Environmental Audit committee recommended the immediate extension of the CBD to all uninhabited Overseas Territories and the creation of a timetable for its extension to the remaining inhabited Overseas Territories<sup>64</sup>.
  - In the UK's 2015 submission to the CBD, the number of Overseas Territories included had not been expanded<sup>65</sup>.
- Overseas Territories' planning laws and land-use policies are weak, with insufficiently robust environmental impact assessment procedures. This has already resulted in environmental damage caused by unrestricted and inappropriate development plans, including in the Cayman Islands<sup>66</sup>.
- Environmental funding remains inadequate, despite increased resources from Defra and the Darwin Plus scheme<sup>67</sup>.

- Governance issues plague attempts to address any of these issues. The Overseas Territories' self-governing status is largely preventing the UK government from meeting its international obligations.
  - The UK Government has used a combination of hard and soft power concerning financial matters in the Overseas Territories, but has so far not done so regarding environmental issues<sup>68</sup>.
  - This is compounded by bureaucratic tensions within the UK Civil Service, chiefly between the FCO and Defra<sup>69</sup>.
- The result, quite apart from the implications unrestricted development might have on the Overseas Territories' own economic base in the form of ecosystem-dependent tourism, etc, is that they collectively comprise a substantial international diplomatic and ecological liability.
  - This may increasingly articulate with extant territorial disputes, including Argentina (Falkland Islands), Argentina/Chile (British Antarctic Territory) <sup>70</sup>, Spain (Gibraltar), and Mauritius (British Indian Ocean Territory Chagos Archipelago<sup>71</sup>).
  - As climate change impacts increase globally, and biodiversity continues to decline, this may also interact with heightened "green diplomatic" tensions discussed more fully below.

## 4.) New and multiplying risks in strategically important regions of the world

The literature concerning climate change's role as a "threat multiplier" is diverse and contentious. While think tanks have been asserting that drought has facilitated conflict in the Sahel and Syria for some time<sup>72</sup>, the scientific community has been more circumspect in the face of doubtful statistical evidence 73. Recently, however, a new consensus has begun to emerge that there is strong and substantive statistical relationship between climatic conditions and conflict:

- Dr N.K. Kim of the University of Nebraska-Lincoln has demonstrated that short term economic shocks caused by extraordinary rainfall and temperature changes across 142 countries for the period 1960–2005 strongly increase the chances of an attempted coup<sup>74</sup>.
- A similar study focusing on Africa 1990– 2008 again found a strong and substantive statistical relationship between extremes of rainfall and social conflict<sup>75</sup>.
- Based on a rigorous meta-analysis of 56 studies on the issue, Carleton et al conclude:
  - "Findings from quantitative research in economics, political science and other social science disciplines employing modern econometric techniques and data...indicate a robust link between climatological factors and a range of conflict diverse outcomes in settings throughout the world.76"
- This is not to suggest that climate change is the sole or even determining factor in any single conflict. However, to paraphrase an analogy by Cane et al, the fact that not all traffic accidents involve drunk drivers, and not all drunk drivers have traffic accidents, does not invalidate the relationship between traffic accidents and drunk driving<sup>77</sup>.

Case study literature also suggests that war carries with it severe environmental consequences. Deforestation and the

destruction of other ecosystems has historically been used as a direct mechanism of counterinsurgency (COIN). Examples include:

- Turkey's operations against the PKK (1993-1994), where forests were burned down as part of a "field domination" strategy, to deny PKK guerrillas safe havens in small rural villages.<sup>78</sup>
- Bangladesh's conflict with the Indigenous Peoples of the Chittagong Hill Tracts region (1975–1997), where deforestation facilitated the creation of military infrastructure, including military camps and roads, and the importation of Bengali settlers from the plains.<sup>79</sup>
- Saddam Hussein's destruction of the Shatt al-Arab marshlands (1990)<sup>80</sup>.

Deforestation can also play an indirect role in funding armed groups and COIN operations, as in the case of the Khmer Rouge (1995)  $^{81}$  and Myanmar (1988)  $^{82}$  respectively.

The changing climate has also introduced second-order risks involving established and emerging mitigation and adaptation strategies concerning conservation and food security. This analysis is necessarily based on case study literature. Problems include:

- The implementation of the Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and forest Degradation (REDD) mechanism, which provides financial incentives to countries to prevent deforestation and promote reforestation across the global south.
  - There is evidence of significant "leakage", whereby environmental damage is simply displaced to other locations in a participating country. As of 2012, estimates range from 10 to 90%83.
  - More importantly, there is evidence that such projects result in the displacement of forest dwelling populations, or agrarian populations whose cultivable land is then used for

- afforestation projects. This "Green Grabbing<sup>84</sup>." disproportionately impact already marginalised communities, including Indigenous Peoples<sup>85</sup>
- "Green militarisation" and the growing synergies between Protected Area Conservation and Counterinsurgency (COIN). Key case studies include Guatemala 86 and the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC)87.
- The growing trend of substantial land acquisitions, particularly in Africa, leading to additional displacement of marginalised populations, additional deforestation and adding further constraints to food production for local subsistence needs across the continent.<sup>88</sup>
  - These changes can have additional, substantive and unforeseen impacts. Experts at the Institute of Development Studies argue forcefully that the Ebola outbreak of 2013-2014 had its origins in the widescale ecological and political-economic changes that have seen the conversion of forests to oil palm plantations in West Africa<sup>89</sup>.
- Increasing potential use of hydropower and its impact through inflaming or generating interstate water disputes and displacing populations.<sup>90</sup>
- The potential adverse impact of an influx on funding for climate adaptation on conflict regions, fragile states and ongoing peace building efforts.
  - As argued by Smith and Vivekananda, adaptation and mitigation strategies need to be "conflict sensitive", avoiding aggravating existing intergroup tensions at all costs.
  - Equally, peacebuilding needs to be "climate proof", adequately anticipating climate—induced changes and their impacts within the local context<sup>91</sup>.

Extreme weather impacts also have the potential to create **temporary or quasi- permanent "ungoverned spaces":** 

 The Peten region of Guatemala has become a safe haven for criminal cartels fleeing from successful law enforcement

- operations in Mexico and Colombia. Floods in 2008 effectively cut the region off from government security forces<sup>92</sup>.
- The 2010 Pakistan floods posed severe challenges to the government, with insurgent groups filling the void providing humanitarian relief to affected populations. This secured popular sympathy, to the detriment of the government<sup>93</sup>.

Finally, climate change may increase the risks of conventional inter-State conflict, though this possibility is necessarily more speculative. Troubling potential dynamics include:

- Heightened tensions between the US, Denmark<sup>94</sup>, Canada, Russia and Norway around the Arctic circle where:
  - 30% and 13% of the world's undiscovered natural gas and oil are located, according to recent estimates.
  - The retreating ice cap is opening up new sea routes, both the Northwest passage and the sea route along Russia's northern shores, which are of potential strategic importance<sup>95</sup>.
  - As US Coastguard Rear-Admiral Daniel Abel put it to Rolling Stone: "imagine if you have the Panama Canal and Saudi Arabia's worth of energy show up at the same place.96"
- The Tibetan Plateau, where rapid warming is melting glaciers that feed all of Asia's main rivers, including the Indus, Ganges, Brahmaputra, Mekong, Salween, Yellow and Yangtze.
  - Collectively, these rivers provide water for 25% of the world's population<sup>97</sup>.
  - Although some sources view the chance of "water wars" breaking out as unlikely, <sup>98</sup> it is impossible to scientifically exclude the possibility.
  - When studies focus on the way rivers are shared between states, for example in cases of an upstream / downstream configuration, there is an increased risk of conflict<sup>99</sup>.

Increasing tensions around water will inevitably feed in to other extant diplomatic disputes. Examples in Asia include territorial conflicts between India, Pakistan and China, and IndoBangladesh tensions over illegal immigration from the latter to the former<sup>100</sup>.

## 5.) An existential threat to the global nuclear non-proliferation regime

Several authorities have been warning for some time 101 that a "nuclear renaissance" may be the logical and adverse consequence of the quest for energy security without resort to fossil fuels, particularly for rapidly industrialising countries in Asia. Today this development is a reality, with profound implications for the global non-proliferation regime, and geopolitics in general. Christine Parthemore at the Center for Climate and Security has provided a rare survey of the key issues 102, analysing "Intended Nationally Contributions" Determined (INDCs) submitted by countries as part negotiations leading to the Paris summit. The INDCs map out the projected mix of energy sources countries plan to use in the future 103, and reflect what steps they will take to mitigate carbon emissions. Parthemore makes the following points:

- The scale of the emerging nuclear renaissance is enormous.
  - China has 21 nuclear power reactors under construction, and more planned, aiming to nearly triple nuclear energy production, from 58 GWe projected for 2021, to 150 GWe by 2030, which would make it the "world's top nuclear energy supplier by 2030.<sup>104</sup>"
  - Other countries taking concrete steps to establish and expand nuclear power generation include Bangladesh, Belarus, India, Jordan, Kazakhstan, Poland, Saudi Arabia, Turkey, UAE and Vietnam. Another 32 countries are at least considering an expanded civil nuclear programme "as a serious policy option.<sup>105</sup>"
- This expansion in certain countries has an overt military dimension.
  - India is investing in "fast breeder" reactors that can be used to produce

- plutonium PU239<sup>106</sup> which can then be reprocessed and used to produce nuclear weapons.
- China is planning on building floating power stations to increase electricity availability in disputed South China Sea territories.
- Saudi Arabia's nuclear plans are entirely omitted from its INDC submission, while being explicitly linked to the Iran nuclear agreement in 2015<sup>107</sup>.
- This renaissance poses a major challenge to existing international norms and frameworks governing nuclear safety, security and proliferation.
  - The expansion of nuclear expertise and materials across numerous and potentially weak regulatory regimes has substantial implications for nuclear materials tracking, verification and monitoring, with the potential theft of nuclear material a major concern.
  - The huge expansion of nuclear infrastructure in regions of the world that are more vulnerable to natural disasters and at greater risk from terrorist and other non-state actors targeting critical infrastructure is a development of potentially huge consequence<sup>108</sup>.

It cannot be assumed that any country's pursuit of civil nuclear power will be regarded as benign by its neighbours, and this is another dynamic that will become increasingly important, both in its own right, and in conjunction with other climate-change related geopolitical factors in the coming decades (see 4. above).

# 6.) An unprecedented challenge to UK defence and security priorities, planning and capabilities

Both first and second order impacts of a changing climate are already leading to a rising number of people "on the move" across the world. In 2016, 24.2 million people were displaced by natural disasters, and another 6.9 million through conflict, according to the Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre<sup>109</sup>. Weather-related disasters continue account for the vast majority of disasterinduced displacements, 195.7 million out of a total of 227.6 million in the period 2008 -2016. While the effects of these increasing movements of people are unlikely to substantively impact the UK directly, it is likely there will be three main indirect effects:

- A higher number of natural disasters of increasing severity will result in higher humanitarian demands on development resources, potentially at the expense of funding for long term resilience building 110 . This will be further compounded by larger numbers of potentially permanently or semipermanently displaced people forced to live in camps or who may simply become "trapped" in areas of high climate vulnerability without the resources to move<sup>111</sup>.
- There may be a rise in domestic political tensions, after a similar fashion to those seen at the height of the Mediterranean refugee crisis, between those UK domestic constituencies advocating for a higher level of in migration to the UK on humanitarian grounds, and those opposed.
  - Diaspora communities with strong links to those locales most affected by a changing climate may come to play an increasingly assertive role in these debates.
  - Demands for enhanced and more militarised approaches to border security may gain momentum, with implications for both resources, and UK diplomatic strategies when addressing migrant crises<sup>112</sup>.

 Displaced populations may increase political instability in the regions to which they migrate, as this dynamic interacts with existing tensions over resource scarcity, access to public services and ethnic and religious exclusion<sup>113</sup>.

There are significant **implications for current UK military tasking and resourcing**. As noted by UK Rear Admiral Morisetti, speaking at a joint ECIU – Chatham House event in December 2016, the effects of a changing climate "will require more deployment of UK military, be it in conflict prevention and resolution, helping others to build capacity, or in responding to more frequent humanitarian disasters. <sup>114</sup> " This will inevitably impact current UK Defence Planning Assumptions (DPAs), <sup>115</sup> with increasing calls on the UK Armed Forces to perform the following tasks: <sup>116</sup>

- Assist the emergency services and civil authorities in response to the increasing number of extreme weather events in the UK, as occurred during the 2007 floods<sup>117</sup>.
- Increased demand on the Hydrographic, Geographic and Meteorological Services for forecasting extreme events as well as assessing geographical, oceanic, hydrological and topographical changes that might affect operational planning<sup>118</sup>.
- Deployments in peace-keeping and stabilisation roles.
- Increased requirements for timely strategic military intelligence gathering on vulnerable populations, high risk regions, existing and new indicators of potential humanitarian crisis, political unrest and violent conflict.
- In a global context where over 5.5 million British citizens live overseas permanently and another 500,000 reside abroad for part of the year and an estimated 112 countries have a UK citizen population of over 1000:

- O Humanitarian assistance and disaster relief in response to extreme weather events, and evacuation of British civilians in response to the above, as well as episodes of political instability<sup>119</sup>.
- This will also result in increased demands on FCO consular services.
- There is also scope for a new mission requirement: climate change mitigation and adaptation enforcement.
  - One example of this kind of contingency in practice is Brazil where, since 2012, a specialist environmental security force has been deployed, backed by the conventional army and the federal police, to combat illegal deforestation in the Amazon<sup>120</sup>.
  - o It may become important for international missions of this kind to be implemented, potentially under a UN mandate and the UK Armed Forces may be called upon to contribute troops and equipment as an extension of its existing peacekeeping and resilience capacity building mandate 121. This is explored in more depth in in 7.) below.
- The UK government's decisions concerning all of the policy questions above may have domestic political repercussions similar to those posed by increased levels of global displacement migration. This is particularly true of military intervention, but also prioritising certain calls on humanitarian funds over others in a context of limited resources. This may lead to an increase in the regularity and severity of domestic protest, resulting in disruption for UK government services and businesses, and a greater strain on police forces and the judiciary<sup>122</sup>.

While increasing the operational requirements for the UK armed forces, a changing climate will simultaneously pose serious challenges to their operational readiness, including the **physical threat to strategic defence infrastructure**. A prominent example in the American media is the Norfolk

Naval Yard in Virginia where, in the late 1990s, ship-to-shore electrical and other utility cables started becoming regularly immersed in seawater at high tide because the piers they ran under were built without considering sea level rise. A former base commander told Rolling Stone: "it was not a nuisance problem...sea level rise was interfering with combat readiness for the Atlantic Fleet.123" In the UK context there is overlap here with the Overseas Territories, already at high risk as discussed above. Selected examples include:

- Sovereign Base Areas of Akrotiri and Dhekelia, Cyrpus: "increased temperatures and droughts may compromise the...sustainability of the Cyprus Sovereign Base Areas 124" The SBAs import their energy and water from Cyprus. There are frequent power shortages, most often occurring in the summer months. Sea level rise may affect Defence infrastructure at RAF Akrotiri125.
- Ascension Island: hosts UK and US military bases and a GCHQ listening post<sup>126</sup>. Rising sea levels, increased ocean swell and more severe weather events could increasingly impede operations<sup>127</sup>.
- Diego Garcia in the British Indian Ocean Territory: hosts a US installation that is a base for one third of their Afloat Prepositioning Force, long range bombers, tactical aircraft and submarines and surface combatants<sup>128</sup>. With most areas less than two meters above sea level, the island faces significant risks of increased flooding and potential inundation<sup>129</sup>.
- The UK Maritime Component Command: established in 2014 in Bahrain, a country with "acute vulnerability to climate-change induced sea-level rise (SLR)<sup>130</sup>".

A changing climate will also pose additional constraints on operational military capabilities:

 UK forces are likely to be deployed in more challenging environmental conditions, including "higher temperatures and water scarcity and a decreasing reliance on

- fossil fuels. 131" In a context of probable higher operational tempos (discussed above), this has implications for equipment readiness and procurement and training requirements.
- The UK Ministry of Defence committed in 2010 to integrate Climate Change into the capability planning and procurement process, but it is unclear to what extent this has been implemented<sup>132</sup>.
- Extreme weather events in close geographic proximity to extant deployments may impose costs and additional strain on such deployments. The 2010 Pakistan floods saw four cargo planes and 19 helicopters diverted from US forces in Afghanistan to assist the humanitarian effort. US military supply lines through Pakistan were also hindered.133

# 7.) The direct and indirect threat to UK allies and alliances, and the 'rules-based international order'

One of the most dangerous potential results of the changing climate may well be the erosion or collapse of the very international institutions for collective action that are necessary to comprehensively address the phenomenon. Fundamentally, the central cleavage in the geopolitical aspects of that between climate change, industrialised and industrialising nations, is likely to deepen, with other divisions opening up along other lines, potentially relating to those disputes over water and emerging nuclear programmes discussed above. Other concrete issues include:

- The likely increase of strategic tensions over control of fossil fuel energy supplies for as long as the transition to low carbon economies in the Global North lasts.
  - This is particularly salient to Sino-American relations and represents a hazard in itself.
  - o In addition to the direct and increasing competition for resources, it filters down to other areas of geopolitical dispute, where Chinese co-operation with hydrocarbon exporters like Iran, Sudan, Angola and Myanmar is interpreted by the US as intentional strategic movement to undermine its influence and the international human rights regime.
  - This dynamic is also corrosive to the required levels of international cooperation to address the changing climate at the global level<sup>134</sup>.
- The increasing assertiveness of small island nations likely to face literal "state death" in the face of sea level rise. Commonwealth members in this category include Tuvalu, Kirbati and the Maldives. They and others have "explicitly reserved the right to take climate change to international bodies outside the UNFCC." 135.

- The emergence of tensions over new and shifting maritime borders in the face of sea level rise.
  - O Territorial waters, Exclusive Economic Zones and Fisheries are all demarcated according to a nation's land at low tide. Sea level rises will erode these boundaries, potentially leading to the emergence of new maritime border disputes and the intensification of existing cases <sup>136</sup>. Bangladesh-India, Spratly Islands, <sup>137</sup> and US-Cuba<sup>138</sup> are mentioned in the literature as particular hotspots.
- Disputes over the management of global fisheries, in a global context of warming oceans, depleted fish stocks and the dependence of about 1 billion people, mainly in the Global South, on fish as their primary source of animal protein<sup>139</sup>.
  - Movement of fish stocks will place significant strain on existing fishing agreements, potentially to the point of collapse.
  - There may be a rise in illegal fishing and new tensions between subsistence fishers, who will not be able to follow the moving fish stocks, and commercial fishers.
  - This may escalate into wider diplomatic disputes, particularly in regions, such as Asia and West Africa, where there are already significant tensions attending the aggressive practices of European, East Asian and Russian commercial fleets.<sup>140</sup>
- Demands on resources for mitigation and adaptation efforts, both nationally and as part of international climate finance obligations, may be met to the detriment of other international systems and institutions for managing trans-border issues including, inter alia, counterproliferation, drug smuggling and people trafficking. 141
- The increasing temptation by states to "defect" from collective efforts through

- forging bilateral agreements, for example exchanging direct aid assistance for control over food and energy resources<sup>142</sup>.
- The potential emergence of "climate coercion" as a significant geopolitical dynamic.
  - "Coercion" in this sense spans a range of policy options from diplomatic pressure, climate "conditionality", withholding aid or other benefits to states unless it pursues action on mitigation, through to armed interventions discussed above.
  - Such action would potentially already have some support from existing international law.
- The preamble to the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change notes that States have "the responsibility to ensure that activities within their jurisdiction or control do not cause damage to the environment of other States or of areas beyond the limits of national jurisdiction.<sup>143</sup>"
- The UN Security Council arguably already has the authority to sanction coercive measures to compel States to address climate change in the interests of international security<sup>144</sup>.
- Island states made explicit declarations to the effect that their accession to Rio in "no way constitute[s] a renunciation of any rights under international law concerning state responsibility for the adverse effects of climate change.145"
- Gilley and Kinsella argue "the systematic failure by states to curb excessive emissions...is likely to violate a peremptory norm of international law.<sup>146</sup>"

These issues pose potentially existential questions for many international institutions, including:

 The UN system's ability to manage competing demands and claims may be overwhelmed <sup>147</sup>. Resolving cases often takes years, resulting in the risk that interested actors to take precipitate action to establish de facto outcomes.

- The cohesion of other key institutions where there are pronounced dividing lines between industrialised and industrialising countries could also degrade, including:
  - The UN Security Council
  - The Commonwealth
  - o The G20
- The continuing relevance of NATO in a changing climate is uncertain, particularly in view of current policy differences on either side of the Atlantic concerning the Paris Agreement.
  - Although the potential exists for NATO to evolve into an important forum for strategic thinking and "international dialogue about the ... security implications of climate change<sup>148</sup>" this is dependent on the differing agendas of member states, to some extent replicating divergent focuses on eastern and southern "fronts".
  - As the effects of a changing climate escalate, with increasing extreme weather events, civil unrest and violent conflict, the alliance is likely to face strong differences of opinion internally concerning how to respond, that replicate and amplify existing disagreements over "out of area" deployments.
  - This may result in NATO's strategic paralysis, or in the worst case the disintegration of the alliance as different groups of countries opt for different security strategies in the face of climate change impacts.
  - Finally, while a narrow reading of the North Atlantic Charter would suggest there are no formal obligations to respond to a member state facing a major humanitarian crisis as opposed to a direct attack by a hostile power, it is unclear whether this would be a practical response in the event, both for moral reasons and the credibility of the alliance.

Climate change-induced stress in the international system may facilitate the rise of new international actors, including civil society groups with powerful domestic

constituencies, and potentially also new forms of extremism.

- The MST, a grassroots mass movement is already extremely influential in Brazilian politics, and it has played a crucial role in the establishment of La Via Campesina, a Transnational Agrarian Movement that is increasingly assertive in various international fora.<sup>149</sup>
- Radical mobilisation has already occurred in response to international and national policy discussions on the changing climate, including a large array of different actors, and this will only increase as the

- international tensions around these issues intensify.
- While the majority of these movements will be benign, with even the more militant following Greenpeace's commitment to peaceful direct action, the development of more extreme groups, and potentially ecoterrorism, cannot be ruled out.
- It can be expected that climate change dynamics will be exploited by existing extremist groups to legitimise violence against targets in the Global North<sup>150</sup>.

#### 8.) Recommendations

The effects of a changing climate will kill and injure UK citizens at home and abroad and will destroy property and infrastructure in the UK mainland and Overseas Territories. They increase the likelihood of severe food shocks impacting the UK mainland and Overseas Territories, and pose risks to energy security and trade supply chains. They pose a physical threat to UK trade and investment, eroding economic security. They will undermine the stability of key strategic areas of the world vital to UK interests, contributing to a rise in humanitarian disasters, civil unrest and intrastate conflict. Simultaneously, they will pose severe challenges to the very instruments we count on to manage the global system peacefully. Institutions from the insurance industry to the UN Security Council will face significant challenges to cohesion and relevance arising from a changing climate. The defence and security establishment will face both unparalleled demands on resources for every kind of mission from humanitarian relief through to peacekeeping and stabilisation, while at the same time facing climate change-related challenges to its operational capabilities, including the direct physical threat to strategic defence assets.

If the UK Government's objectives are to protect its people, project its influence and promote British prosperity; if life, wealth and the maintenance of the international rules-based order are the cornerstones of national security, then a changing climate must be more comprehensively addressed as an existential, global threat to that security.

Although there are several welcome references to climate change in the 2015 National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence Review, concrete responses to the threat in its various forms are lacking. The Government has a "responsibility prepare 151 ". As argued by Nick Mabey: "Security sector actors ... must be part of the solution ... [This] means communicating the security implications and costs uncontrolled and extreme climate change to political leaders and the public. Unless achieving climate security is seen as a vital and existential national interest, it will be too easy to delay action.152"

It is therefore an urgent requirement that:

- 1.) A rigorous and comprehensive risk management exercise is undertaken across the UK Foreign Policy, International Development, Defence and Security architecture that responds adequately to the full implications of a changing climate. One potential framework for such an approach, together with a thorough rationale, has been prepared by E3G<sup>153</sup>.
- 2.) The results of this exercise inform the creation of a properly funded strategy to address these risks as an integral part of the National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review process, currently in its preliminary stages.

#### About the Author

Oliver Scanlan is the Senior Programme Officer on the Sustainable Security programme at Oxford Research Group (ORG). He has worked in research and advocacy roles in the international development sector for the last ten years, specialising in forestry, land rights and marginalisation issues.

ORG's publications are available from our website at <a href="www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk">www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk</a>, where visitors can sign-up to receive them via our newsletter each month. These publications are circulated free of charge for non-profit use, but please consider making a donation to ORG, if you are able to do so.

#### References

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> M. Hulme, Why we disagree about Climate Change, Understanding Controversy, Inaction and Opportunity Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (2009) xxiv.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> IPCC Press Release, 'IPCC Launches Complete Synthesis Report', *International Panel on Climate Change* Geneva (18<sup>th</sup> March 2015) <a href="http://ipcc.ch/news">http://ipcc.ch/news</a> and events/docs/ar5/150318 SYR final publication pr.pdf.

<sup>3</sup> IPCC, 'Summary for Policy Makers', in: T.F. Stoker, D. Qin, G-K. Plattner, M. Tognor, S.K. Allen, J. Boschung, A. Naueis, Y. Xia, V. Bex, and P.M. Midgley (eds.), *Climate Change 2013: the Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change* <a href="http://ar5-syr.ipcc.ch/topic summary.php">http://ar5-syr.ipcc.ch/topic summary.php</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Church, J.A., P.U. Clark, A. Cazenave, J.M. Gregory, S. Jevrejeva, A. Levermann, M.A. Merrifield, G.A. Milne, R.S. Nerem, P.D. Nunn, A.J. Payne, W.T. Pfeffer, D. Stammer and A.S. Unnikrishnan, 'Sea Level Change', in: Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Stocker, T.F., D. Qin, G.-K. Plattner, M. Tignor, S.K. Allen, J. Boschung, A. Nauels, Y. Xia, V. Bex and P.M. Midgley (eds.)]. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. 1140. http://www.ipcc.ch/pdf/assessment-report/ar5/wg1/WG1AR5\_Chapter13\_FINAL.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> N. Mabey, 'Delivering Climate Security: International Security Responses to a Climate-Changed World', Whitehall Papers 69: 1 (22<sup>nd</sup> April 2008), <a href="https://rusi.org/publication/whitehall-papers/delivering-climate-security-international-security-responses-climate">https://rusi.org/publication/whitehall-papers/delivering-climate-security-international-security-responses-climate</a>; A. Dupont, 'The Strategic Implications of Climate Change', Survival 50: 3 (2008) 29 – 54; P. F. Herman jnr. and G. F. Treverton, 'The Political Consequences of Climate Change', Survival 51: 2 (2009) 137 – 148; C. Abbott 'An Uncertain Future: Law enforcement, national security and climate change', Oxford Research Group (January 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> S. Fetzek and J. Mazo, 'Climate, Scarcity and Conflict', Survival 56: 5 (2014) 143 – 170.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> M. Beckett, 'The case for climate security', *The RUSI Journal* 152: 3 (2007) 54 – 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> O. Brown, A. Hammill and Robert McLeman, 'Climate Change as the "new" security threat: implication for Africa', *International Affairs* 83: 6 (2007) 1142.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> N. Mabey, Ibid., 8 – 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> 'Climate Change and Security', *Energy and Climate Intelligence Unit* (June 2017) <a href="http://eciu.net/briefings/climate-impacts/security">http://eciu.net/briefings/climate-impacts/security</a>; S. Fetzek and J. Mazo, op. cit.; H. Brock, 'Climate Change: Drivers of Insecurity and the Global South', *Oxford Research Group* (June 2012) <a href="http://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/publications/briefing papers and reports/climate change drivers insecurity and global south">http://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/publications/briefing papers and reports/climate change drivers insecurity and global south; B. Zala and P. Rogers, 'The "Other" Global Security Challenges, Socioeconomic and Environmental Realities After the War on Terror', *The RUSI Journal* (2011) 29 – 30; J. Mazo, 'Real and Present Danger', *Survival* 56: 4 (2014) 175 – 184.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> 'UK Climate Change Risk Assessment 2017 Synthesis Report', *The Committee on Climate Change* (2016): 2. https://www.theccc.org.uk/tackling-climate-change/preparing-for-climate-change/uk-climate-change-risk-assessment-2017/synthesis-report/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> 'National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review 2015, a secure and prosperous United Kingdom', *UK Government* (November 2015) 23.

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/478933/52309\_Cm\_9161\_N\_SS\_SD\_Review\_web\_only.pdf.

- <sup>13</sup> Ibid., 47 68.
- <sup>14</sup> Ibid., 69 71.
- <sup>15</sup> Foresight, 'International Dimensions of Climate Change: Final Project Report', *The Government Office for Science* (2011). <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/international-dimensions-of-climate-change">https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/international-dimensions-of-climate-change</a>.
- <sup>16</sup> 'UK Climate Change Risk Assessment 2017', *Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs,* (18<sup>th</sup> January 2017), <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-climate-change-risk-assessment-2017">https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-climate-change-risk-assessment-2017</a>.
- <sup>17</sup> 'UK Climate Change Risk Assessment 2017 Synthesis Report', op. cit.
- <sup>18</sup> Ibid., 32.
- <sup>19</sup> Ibid., 4.
- <sup>20</sup> Ibid., 34.
- <sup>21</sup> United Nations Environment Programme, 'Impacts of Summer 2003 heatwave in Europe', *Environment Alert Bulletin 2* (2004) http://www.unisdr.org/files/1145 ewheatwave.en.pdf.
- <sup>22</sup> Ibid., 36.
- <sup>23</sup> Ibid., 38.
- <sup>24</sup> Ibid., 42.
- <sup>25</sup> Ibid., 25.
- <sup>26</sup> N. Brown, 'Climate Change in the UK Overseas Territories: An Overview of the Science, Policy and You', *Joint Nature Conservation Committee* (2008), 17.

http://jncc.defra.gov.uk/pdf/ot\_A1ClimatechangeintheukKOTsanoverviewofthescience,policyandyou.pdf. See also Foresight, op. cit., 50.

- <sup>27</sup> 'The Overseas Territories: Security, Success and Sustainability', *Foreign and Commonwealth Office* (June 2012) 40. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/32952/ot-wp-0612.pdf">https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/32952/ot-wp-0612.pdf</a>.
- <sup>28</sup> 'Enhancing capacity for adaptation to climate change in the Caribbean UK Overseas Territories, a programme linking the UK Overseas Territories in the Caribbean with the Caribbean Community Climate Change Centre (CCCCC) regional programmes. Project Memorandum', *Department for International Development and the Caribbean Community Climate Change Centre* (March 2007) 21.
- <sup>29</sup> "The Overseas Territories: Security, Success and Sustainability", op. cit., 32.
- <sup>30</sup> IMC Worldwide, 'Addressing Climate Change by Promoting Low Carbon Climate Resilient Development in the UK Overseas Territories. Needs Assessment: St Helena', *Department for International Development* (July 2012) 5.; S. Wade, A. Leonard-Williams and K. Salmon, 'Assessing climate change and its likely impact on selected UK Overseas Territories: Inception Report', *Met Office* (October 2015) 9.
- <sup>31</sup> IMC Worldwide, 'Addressing Climate Change by Promoting Low Carbon Climate Resilient Development in the UK Overseas Territories. Needs Assessment: The Falkland Islands', *Department for International Development* (July 2012) 5.
- <sup>32</sup> IMC Worldwide, 'Addressing Climate Change by Promoting Low Carbon Climate Resilient Development in the UK Overseas Territories. Needs Assessment: Anguilla', *Department for International Development* (July 2012) 8.
- <sup>33</sup> IMC Worldwide, 'Addressing Climate Change by Promoting Low Carbon Climate Resilient Development in the UK Overseas Territories. Needs Assessment: The British Virgin Islands', *Department for International Development* (July 2012) 4.
- <sup>34</sup> S. Wade et al., op. cit., 10.
- <sup>35</sup> 'UK Climate Change Risk Assessment 2017', Ibid., 8.
- <sup>36</sup> 'UK Climate Change Risk Assessment 2017 Synthesis Report', Ibid., 40.
- <sup>37</sup> A. Challinor, W.N. Adger, M. Di Mauro, M. Baylis, T. Benton, D. Conway, D. Depledge, A. Geddes, S. McCorriston, L. Stringer, and L. Wellesley, 'UK Climate Change Risk Assessment Evidence Report: Chapter 7, International Dimensions', *The Committee on Climate Change* (2016).
- <sup>38</sup> R. Bailey and L. Wellesley, 'Chokepoints and Vulnerabilities in Global Food Trade', *Chatham House* (June 2017) https://www.chathamhouse.org/publication/chokepoints-vulnerabilities-global-food-trade.
- <sup>39</sup> A. Challinor et al., Ibid., 29.
- $^{40}$  R. Bailey and L. Wellesley, op. cit., 77 78.
- <sup>41</sup> R. Bailey and L. Wellesley, Ibid., 78.
- <sup>42</sup> R. Gledhill, D. Hamza-Goodacre, L. Ping Low and H. Graham, 'International threats and opportunities of climate change for the UK', *PriceWaterhouseCooper* (17<sup>th</sup> June 2013), 45.
- http://www.pwc.blogs.com/files/international-threats-and-opportunities-of-climate-change-to-the-uk.pdf.

- <sup>43</sup> R. Gledhill et al., Ibid., 3. P. Polityuk and D. Dyomkin, 'Drought ruins Russia wheat, US says no world crisis', *Reuters* (12<sup>th</sup> August 2010) http://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-heat-idUSTRE6751T820100812.
- <sup>44</sup> ONS Digital, 'UK energy: how much, what type and where from?', *Office for National Statistics* (15<sup>th</sup> August 2016) <a href="http://visual.ons.gov.uk/uk-energy-how-much-what-type-and-where-from/">http://visual.ons.gov.uk/uk-energy-how-much-what-type-and-where-from/</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> R. Gledhill et al., op. cit., 35 36.
- <sup>46</sup> R. Gledhill et al., op. cit., 27, 76.
- <sup>47</sup> R. Obrzut, 'International investment position statistics', *Eurostat* (August 2016)
- http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/International investment position statistics.
- <sup>48</sup> R. Gledhill et al., op. cit., 25.
- <sup>49</sup> The Economist Intelligence Unit, 'The Cost of Inaction', *EIU* (July 24<sup>th</sup> 2015) 2.
- https://www.eiuperspectives.economist.com/sites/default/files/The%20cost%20of%20inaction 0.pdf.
- <sup>50</sup> Association of British Insurers, 'Climate Change', *ABI* (2015) <a href="https://www.abi.org.uk/products-and-issues/topics-and-issues/climate-change/">https://www.abi.org.uk/products-and-issues/climate-change/</a>.
- <sup>51</sup> Swiss Re, 'Natural catastrophes and man-made disasters in 2011', Sigma 02/2012 (2012)
- http://www.swissre.com/clients/Sigma 22012 Natural catastrophes and manmade disasters in 2011.html
- <sup>52</sup> Swiss Re, 'Natural catastrophes and man-made disasters in 2016: a year of widespread damages', *Sigma 02/2017* (2017) 1. <a href="http://media.swissre.com/documents/sigma2">http://media.swissre.com/documents/sigma2</a> 2017 en.pdf.
- <sup>53</sup> Lloyds, 'Lloyds reports £2.1 bn profit for 2016', *Lloyds* (30<sup>th</sup> March 2017) <a href="https://www.lloyds.com/news-and-insight/press-centre/press-releases/2017/03/2016-annual-results">https://www.lloyds.com/news-and-insight/press-centre/press-releases/2017/03/2016-annual-results</a>.
- <sup>54</sup> Swiss Re, op. cit., 7.
- <sup>55</sup> ClimateWise, 'Closing the protection gap, ClimateWise Principles Independent Review', *Cambridge Institute* for Sustainability Leadership and PwC (2016) 6.; C. Cohn, 'Lloyds of London concerned for 2017 after insurance loss', *Reuters* (December 13<sup>th</sup> 2016) <a href="http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-lloyd-s-of-london-underwriting-idUKKBN142107">http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-lloyd-s-of-london-underwriting-idUKKBN142107</a>.
- <sup>56</sup> ClimateWise 'ClimateWise launches two reports that warn of growing protection gap due to rising impact of climate risks,' Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership (7<sup>th</sup> December 2016)
- http://www.cisl.cam.ac.uk/business-action/sustainable-finance/climatewise/news/insurance-leaders-warn-protection-gap-due-to-impact-climate-risks; R. Gledhill et al, op. cit., 91.
- <sup>57</sup> Climatewise, op. cit., 6.
- <sup>58</sup> 'The Overseas Territories: Security, Success and Sustainability', op. cit., 32.
- <sup>59</sup> 'DECC Support for the Overseas Territories', *Department of Energy and Climate Change* (25<sup>th</sup> January 2013)
- 2. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment">https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment</a> data/file/69184/Paper DECC Support for the Overseas Territories.pdf.
- <sup>60</sup> "The Overseas Territories: Security, Success and Sustainability", op. cit., 8.
- <sup>61</sup> Environmental Audit Committee, 'Sustainability in the UK Overseas Territories, Tenth Report of Session 2013 2014', *House of Commons* (8<sup>th</sup> January 2014) 10.

https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201314/cmselect/cmenvaud/332/332.pdf.

- <sup>62</sup> Environmental Audit Committee, Ibid., 11.
- <sup>63</sup> British Virgin Islands, Cayman Islands, Gibraltar and St Helena, Ascension and Tristan da Cunha.
- <sup>64</sup> Environmental Audit Committee, op. cit., 11.
- <sup>65</sup> JNCC 'Fifth National Report to the United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity', *JNCC* (April 2014) Appendix 1, 1. <a href="https://www.cbd.int/doc/world/gb/gb-nr-05-en.pdf">https://www.cbd.int/doc/world/gb/gb-nr-05-en.pdf</a>.
- <sup>66</sup> Environmental Audit Committee, op. cit., 17 18.
- <sup>67</sup> Environmental Audit Committee, Ibid., 19.
- <sup>68</sup> Environmental Audit Committee, Ibid., 9.
- <sup>69</sup> Environmental Audit Committee, Ibid., 26 27.
- <sup>70</sup> IMC Worldwide, 'Addressing Climate Change by Promoting Low Carbon Climate Resilient Development in the UK Overseas Territories. Needs Assessment: British Antarctic Territory', *Department for International Development* (July 2012) 9.
- <sup>71</sup> J. Lunn, 'Disputes over the British Indian Ocean Territory: July 2017 update,' *House of Commons* (July 26<sup>th</sup> 2017) <a href="http://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/SN06908">http://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/SN06908</a>.
- <sup>72</sup> K. Nett and L. Ruttinger, 'Insurgency, Terrorism and Organised Crime in a Warming Climate Analysing the Links Between Climate Change and Non-State Armed Groups', *adelphi* (2016)
- $\underline{https://www.adelphi.de/en/publication/insurgency-terrorism-and-organised-crime-warming-climate.}$
- <sup>73</sup> O. M. Theisen, N.P. Gleditsch and H. Buhaug, 'Is climate change a driver of armed conflict?', *Climatic Change* 117 (2013) 613 625; O.M. Theisen, H. Holtermann and H. Buhag, 'Climate Wars?: Assessing the Claim that Drought Breeds Conflict,' *International Security* 36: 3 (Winter 2011 / 12) 79 106.

- <sup>74</sup> N. K. Kim, 'Revisiting Economic Shocks and Coups', Journal of Conflict Resolution 60: 1 (2016) 3 31.
- <sup>75</sup> C. Hendrix and I. Salehyan, 'Climate change, rainfall, and social conflict in Africa', *Journal of Peace Research* 49: 1 (2012) 35 50.
- <sup>76</sup> T. Carleton, S.M. Hsiang and M. Burke, 'Conflict in a changing climate', *The European Physical Journal* 225 (2016) 508. See also S. Hsiang, K. C. Meng and M. Cane, 'Civil conflicts are associated with the global climate', *Nature* 476 (2011) 438 441.
- <sup>77</sup> M. Cane, E. Miguel, M. Burke, S. Hsiang, D. Lobell, K.C. Meng and S. Satyanath, 'Correspondence: Temperature and violence', *Nature Climate Change* 4 (2014) 234 235.
- <sup>78</sup> J. van Etten, J. Jongerden, H. J. de Vos, A. Klaasse and E.C.E. van Hoeve, 'Environmental destruction as a counterinsurgency strategy in the Kurdistan region of Turkey', *Geoforum* (2008); M. Gurses, 'Environmental Consequences of Civil War: Evidence from the Kurdish Conflict in Turkey', *Civil Wars* 14: 2 (2012) 254 271.
- <sup>79</sup> A. Mohsin, *The Politics of Nationalism: the case of the Chittagong Hill Tracts, Bangladesh* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1997); S. Adnan, *Migration, Land Alienation and Ethnic Conflict: Causes of Poverty in the Chittagong Hill Tracts of Bangladesh* (Dhaka: Research and Advisory Services, 2004).
- <sup>80</sup> M. Gurses, op. cit., 255.
- <sup>81</sup> Global Witness, 'Thai-Khmer Rouge Links, and the Illegal Trade in Cambodia's Timber Evidence Collected January May 1995', *Global Witness*
- https://www.globalwitness.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/thai khmer rouge links and the illegal trade in cambodian timber.htm.
- <sup>82</sup> M. Gurses, op. cit., 256.
- <sup>83</sup> J. Ghazoul, R. A. Butler, J. Mateo-Vega and L.P. Koh, 'REDD: a reckoning of environment and development implications', *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 25 (2010) 396 402. See also T. F. Dorr, A.B. Heskamp, I. B. Madison and K. D. Reichel, 'Missing the Poorest for the Trees? REDD+ and the Links between Forestry, Resilience and Peacebuilding', *International Alert* (2013) <a href="https://www.international-alert.org/publications/missing-poorest-trees">https://www.international-alert.org/publications/missing-poorest-trees</a>.
- <sup>84</sup> J. Fairhead, M. Leach and I. Scoones, 'Green grabbing: a new appropriation of nature?', in J. Fairhead, M. Leach and I. Scoones (eds.), *Green Grabbing: a new appropriation of nature* (Abingdon: Routledge, 2013) 1 25.
- <sup>85</sup> O. de Schutter, 'The Emerging Human Right to Land', *International Community Law Review*, 12 (2010), 303.
- <sup>86</sup> J. Devine, 'Counterinsurgency Ecotourism in Guatemala's Maya Biosphere Reserve', *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space* 32: 6 (2014) 984 1001.
- <sup>87</sup> J. Verweijen and E. Marijnen, 'The counterinsurgency / conservation nexus: guerrilla livelihoods and the dynamics of conflict and violence in the Virunga National Park, Democratic Republic of the Congo', *The Journal of Peasant Studies*, (2016).
- 88 S. Dalby, 'Climate Change: New Dimensions of Environmental Security', The RUSI Journal 158: 3 (2013) 34 43. See also TNI 'The Global Land Grab: a primer', the Transnational Institute (2013 [2012]) <a href="https://www.tni.org/files/download/landgrabbingprimer-feb2013.pdf">https://www.tni.org/files/download/landgrabbingprimer-feb2013.pdf</a>.
- <sup>89</sup> A. Huff and T. Winnebah, 'Ebola, Politics and Ecology: Beyond the "Outbreak Narrative", *IDS Practice Paper in Brief 20* (2015)
- https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/bitstream/handle/123456789/5853/ID561%20Online.pdf;jsessionid=071 C647697B37A4D52D67E36655DE00A?sequence=1. See also IDS' project page 'Ebola: Lessons for Development', *Institute of Development Studies*, <a href="https://www.ids.ac.uk/project/ebola-lessons-for-development">https://www.ids.ac.uk/project/ebola-lessons-for-development</a>.
- <sup>90</sup> H. Buhag, 'Climate Change and Conflict: Taking Stock', *Peace Science Peace Economics and Public Policy* 22: 4 (2016) 334.
- <sup>91</sup> D. Smith and J. Vivekananda, 'Climate Change, Conflict and Fragility: understanding the linkages, shaping effective responses', *International Alert* (November 2009) 4.
- 92 Foresight, op. cit., 42.
- <sup>93</sup> The Pew Project on National Security, Energy and Climate, 'The Impact of Pakistan's Monsoon Floods on America's National Security', *The Pew Charitable Trusts* (2010).
- http://www.pewtrusts.org/~/media/assets/2010/09/01/pakistan-clean-energy-factsheet.pdf.
- <sup>94</sup> Denmark's role here is through its responsibilities for Greenland's Foreign and Defence policies.
- 95 M. Blunden, 'The New Problem of Arctic Stability', Survival 51: 5 (2009), 121 142.
- <sup>96</sup> J. Goodell, 'The Pentagon and Climate Change: How Deniers Put National Security at Risk', *Rolling Stone* (February 12<sup>th</sup> 2015). <a href="http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/news/the-pentagon-climate-change-how-climate-deniers-put-national-security-at-risk-20150212">http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/news/the-pentagon-climate-change-how-climate-deniers-put-national-security-at-risk-20150212</a>.
- <sup>97</sup> K. Morton, 'Climate Change and Security at the Third Pole', *Survival* 53: 1 (2011).

```
<sup>98</sup> C. E. Werrell and F. Femia, 'Epicenters of Climate and Security: the New Geostrategic Landscape of the
Anthropocene', The Center for Climate and Security (June 2017), 25.
https://climateandsecurity.files.wordpress.com/2017/06/epicenters-of-climate-and-security the-new-
geostrategic-landscape-of-the-anthropocene 2017 06 091.pdf
<sup>99</sup> M. Brochmann and N. P. Gleditsch, 'Shared rivers and conflict – A reconsideration', Political Geography 31
(2012) 525.
<sup>100</sup> B. Chellaney, 'Climate Change and Security in Southern Asia', RUSI Journal 152: 2 (2007), 65 – 66.
<sup>101</sup> C. Abbott, P. Rogers and J. Sloboda, Beyond Terror, the Truth about the Real Threats to Our World (London:
Oxford Research Group, 2006). 18 – 22.
<sup>102</sup> C. Parthmore, 'The Climate-Nuclear-Security Nexus: A Collision Course or a Road to New Opportunities?',
The Center for Climate and Security (2<sup>nd</sup> May 2016).
https://climateandsecurity.files.wordpress.com/2012/04/the-climate-nuclear-security-nexus a-collision-
course-or-a-road-to-new-opportunities briefer-29.pdf. See also Foresight, op. cit., 46 and N. Mabey, op. cit.,
103 'Synthesis report on the aggregate effect of intended nationally determined contributions', United Nations
Framework Convention on Climate Change (2<sup>nd</sup> May 2016).
http://unfccc.int/focus/indc_portal/items/9240.php
<sup>104</sup> C. Parthemore, Ibid., 2; 'Nuclear Power in China', World Nuclear Association (July 2017). http://www.world-
```

- nuclear.org/information-library/country-profiles/countries-a-f/china-nuclear-power.aspx.

  105 'Emerging nuclear energy countries', World Nuclear Association (May 2017). http://www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/country-profiles/others/emerging-nuclear-energy-countries.aspx.
- 106 P. Andrew Karam, 'How do fast breeder reactors differ from regular nuclear power plants?', *Scientific American* https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/how-do-fast-breeder-react/.
- <sup>107</sup> C. Parthemore, op. cit., 2.
- $^{108}$  C. Parthemore, Ibid., 2-3.
- <sup>109</sup> IDMC 'Global Report on Internal Displacement', *Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre* (2017) http://www.internal-displacement.org/global-report/grid2017/.
- <sup>110</sup> A. Challinor et al., op. cit., 45.
- <sup>111</sup> A. Challinor et al., Ibid. 40.
- <sup>112</sup> C. Abbott, op. cit., 9.
- <sup>113</sup> A. Challinor et al., op. cit., 38.
- <sup>114</sup> ECIU 'Climate Change and Security', *Energy and Climate Intelligence Unit* (December 2016) <a href="http://eciu.net/blog/2016/climate-change-and-security">http://eciu.net/blog/2016/climate-change-and-security</a>.
- <sup>115</sup> C. Murgatroyd, Ibid.
- <sup>116</sup> D. Sriskandarajah and C. Drew, 'Brits Abroad, Mapping the Scale and Nature of British Emigration', *Institute for Public Policy Research* (2006)

https://www.ippr.org/files/images/media/files/publication/2011/05/BA exec summ 1548.pdf.; T. Finch, H. Andrew and M. Latorre, 'Global Brit, Making the most of the British diaspora', *Institute for Public Policy Research* (2010) https://www.ippr.org/files/publications/pdf/global-brit 2010.pdf.

- <sup>117</sup> C. Murgatroyd, Ibid. 31.
- <sup>118</sup> C. Murgatroyd, Ibid. 30.
- <sup>119</sup> C. Murgatroyd, Ibid., 31; A. Challinor et al, op. cit., 44; C. Abbott, op. cit., 11.

http://oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/sites/default/files/uncertainfuture.pdf.

- <sup>120</sup> B. Gilley and D. Kinsella, 'Coercing Climate Action', Survival 57: 2 (2015) 18.
- <sup>121</sup> B. Gilley and D. Kinsella, Ibid., 7 28; C. Murgatroyd, op. cit., 31.
- <sup>122</sup> Foresight, op. cit., 45.
- <sup>123</sup> J. Goodell, op. cit.
- 124 C. Murgatroyd, 'Defence in a Changed Climate', The RUSI Journal 153: 5 (2008), 30.
- <sup>125</sup> IMC Worldwide, 'Addressing Climate Change by Promoting Low Carbon Climate Resilient Development in the UK Overseas Territories. Needs Assessment: Sovereign Base Areas of Akrotiri and Dhekelia', *Department for International Development* (July 2012) 4 5.
- <sup>126</sup> F. Pearce, 'US and UK accused of "squeezing life out of" Ascension Island', *The Guardian* (11<sup>th</sup> September 2013) <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2013/sep/11/ascension-island-population-cut-uk-government">https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2013/sep/11/ascension-island-population-cut-uk-government</a>
  <sup>127</sup> IMC Worldwide, 'Addressing Climate Change by Promoting Low Carbon Climate Resilient Development in the UK Overseas Territories. Needs Assessment: Ascension Island', *Department for International Development* (July 2012) 3 5.

<sup>128</sup> C. Samaras 'US Military Basing Considerations During a Rebalance to Asia: Maintaining Capabilities under Climate Change Impacts', in: C. E. Werrell and F. Femia (eds.), *The US-Asia Pacific Rebalance, National Security and Climate Change* (November 2015) 4.

https://climateandsecurity.files.wordpress.com/2017/02/asiapacific samaras ch3.pdf

- <sup>129</sup> C. Foley, 'Military Basing and Climate Change', *The American Security Project* (November 2012) 3. https://americansecurityproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/Military-Basing-and-Climate-Change.pdf.
- <sup>130</sup> Climate Change Adaptation, 'Bahrain', *United Nations Development Programme* <a href="http://adaptation-undp.org/explore/western-asia/bahrain.">http://adaptation-undp.org/explore/western-asia/bahrain.</a>; C. Foley, op. cit., 4.
- <sup>131</sup> Foresight, op. cit., 46 47.
- <sup>132</sup> Foresight, Ibid., 47.
- <sup>133</sup> The Pew Project on National Security, Energy and Climate, op. cit..
- <sup>134</sup> C. Abbott, P. Rogers and J. Sloboda, op. cit.; N. Mabey, op. cit., 65 66.
- <sup>135</sup> N. Mabey, Ibid., 92; J. Ker-Lindsay, 'Climate Change and State Death', Survival 58: 4 (2016) 73 94.
- <sup>136</sup> N. Mabey, Ibid., 73 75. See also C. Paskal, 'How climate change is pushing the boundaries of security and foreign policy,' *Chatham House* (June 2007)

 $\frac{https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/public/Research/Energy, \%20 Environment \%20 and \%20 Development/bp0607 climatecp.pdf$ 

- <sup>137</sup> N. Mabey, op. cit., 74 75.
- <sup>138</sup> C. Paskal, op. cit., 4.
- <sup>139</sup> UN / CEFACT, 'Briefing note on the contribution of UN/CEFACT to UN Sustainable Development Goal 14, Conserve and sustainably use the oceans, seas and marine resources for sustainable development', *United Nations Economic and Social Council* (February 2016)

https://www.unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/cefact/cf plenary/2016 plenary/CF 2016 018E BriefingNote-UNSDGoal14.pdf.

- <sup>140</sup> N. Mabey, Ibid., 78.
- <sup>141</sup> P. F. Herman jnr. and G. F. Treverton, op. cit., 141.
- <sup>142</sup> A. Challinor et al, op. cit., 44.
- <sup>143</sup> UN 'United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change', UNFCCC (1992)

https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/convkp/conveng.pdf.

- <sup>144</sup> D. Depledge and T. Feakin, 'Climate change and international institutions: implications for security', *Climate Policy* 12 (2012): S77.
- <sup>145</sup> C. Penny, 'Greening the security council: climate change as an emerging "threat to international peace and security", *International Environmental Agreements* (2007): 60.
- <sup>146</sup> B. Gilley and D. Kinsella, op. cit., 12.
- <sup>147</sup> Foresight, op. cit., 39 40; Challinor et al, op. cit., 46.
- <sup>148</sup> D. Depledge and T. Feakin, op. cit., S80.
- <sup>149</sup> Saturnino Borras, Marc Edelman and Cristobal Kay (eds.), *Transnational Agrarian Movements: Confronting Globalisation* (Chichester: Wiley Blackwell, 2008).
- <sup>150</sup> N. Mabey, op. cit., 94.
- <sup>151</sup> C.E. Werrell, F. Femia, S. Goodman and S. Fetzek, 'A Responsibility to Prepare: Governing in an Age of Unprecedented Risk and Unprecedented Foresight', *The Center for Climate and Security* (August 2017) <a href="https://climateandsecurity.files.wordpress.com/2012/04/a-responsibility-to-prepare governing-in-an-age-of-unprecedented-risk-and-unprecedented-foresight">https://climateandsecurity.files.wordpress.com/2012/04/a-responsibility-to-prepare governing-in-an-age-of-unprecedented-risk-and-unprecedented-foresight</a> briefer-38.pdf.
- <sup>152</sup> N. Mabey, 'Delivering Climate Security, International Security Responses to a Climate Changed World', *E3G* (April 2008), <a href="https://www.e3g.org/docs/E3G">https://www.e3g.org/docs/E3G</a> Delivering Climate Security -Edited Summary.pdf.
- <sup>153</sup> N. Mabey, J. Gulledge, B. Finel and K. Silverthorne, 'Degrees of Risk, Defining a Risk Management Framework for Climate Security', *E3G* (2011) <a href="https://climateandsecurity.files.wordpress.com/2012/04/a-responsibility-to-prepare governing-in-an-age-of-unprecedented-risk-and-unprecedented-foresight briefer-38.pdf">https://climateandsecurity.files.wordpress.com/2012/04/a-responsibility-to-prepare governing-in-an-age-of-unprecedented-risk-and-unprecedented-foresight briefer-38.pdf</a>.